
 
 

 Principal’s Message 

 
 Dear Parents/ Guardians, 

 

 I cannot believe that this is the last newsletter of this school year. The year has 

been focused on academic growth and sprinkled with lots of fun. I would like to 

thank all of teachers, staff and families who have worked so hard to make this 

year memorable for all students. Duke’s Talent  Show, Nuit Blanche, Holiday 

Breakfast , Pride Week, Folk fest, Day of Code, Pink Day, Camp Wahanowin, the 

many teams and  tournaments, Track and Field, Creator Fair, the Everlasting 

flame, Duke’s Voice of Change, the Great Debate, the bathroom murals  and so 

much more have all made this year a memorable one for the students. We are 

fortunate to have such an engaged community at our school. We have worked 

hard this year to develop our best practices in literacy and numeracy. We look 

forward to continuing with this high level of academic expectations. 

   The tentative list of teachers for September is in this newsletter. Report cards will 

come home on the 27th of June. Your child’s class for next year will be written on 

the report card. Please know that staffing can change right up to the first day of 

school. Of course, the goal is to have no changes but this is always a potentiality. 

Classes can also change during September and parents will be contacted as 

soon as possible if there were to be any changes. All classes start on September 

4th. 

 

 Join me in wishing Madame Terry and Madame Ko all the best as they continue 

their maternity leaves. Also, our best wishes go out to Mr. Abbey, Ms. Bartzis, Ms. 

Legault, Ms. Bayne, Ms. Hilaire, Mr. Kirkwood, Mr. Fancy, Ms. Dharmashi, Ms. Mak-

Tubbs, Ms. Trentadue and Ms. Khazali as they join new schools. Best wishes to Mr. 

Gilbert as he starts a centrally assigned position supporting STEM and science 

best practices in September.  Welcome back to Madame Emmond, Ms. Fink, Ms. 

Reynolds and Ms. Lennox and Ms. Chan..  We would like to thank the Long Term 

Occasional teachers who will be leaving us in June: Ms. Cindy Lee (109), Ms. 

Petrenko (306),Ms. Prokop ( 27), Ms. Puzic ( 28), Ms. Shi (6), Ms. Fodio (20),Ms. 

Ducharme ( 29), Ms. Vavala ( 211), Ms. Nestorovich (7A), Ms. Emily Lee (18), Ms. 

Shola Ogunmefun (7A)  We also have 3 teachers leaving for a scheduled leave.  

We wish Ms. Dobbie, Ms. Papoff and Ms. Boudreau all the best during their year 

off.  We have a number of new teachers joining us in 2018-2019.   

 

 I wish everyone a restful and safe summer -Have fun! 

 

 Beverly O’Brien 

Principal, Duke of Connaught 

JUNE 2018 

              DUKE OF CONNAUGHT                   
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STAFF LIST 2018 -2019 

Program Teacher/Staff Member Room 

Regular Program    

JK/SK A Karen Xu/Bobbi Dunn 4 

JK/SK B Ray McIntyre/Penny Teves 6 

JK/SK C  Stacy Parisi/TBA 3 

Gr. 1 Stephanie Kelford 15 

Gr. 1/2  Erika Doreleyers 16 

Gr. 2/3  TBA 21 

Gr.3/4 Resa Fink 18 

Gr. 4/5  Kathy Gorecki 29 

Gr. 5/6 Sam Nulf 28 

Gr 6 (am only) TBA 24 

Gr. 7 A Lauren Frost 202 

Gr. 7 B Tania Kerr 211 

Gr. 8 A Danielle Astor 105 

Gr. 8 B Amber Austin 201 

French Immersion   

SK FI A Caitlin Reynolds/TBA 7A 

SK FI B Lizete Diniz/ Sue Seguin 7B 

Gr. 1 A Maryna Volakhava 20 

Gr. 1 B Emilie Adams 17 

Gr. 1/2  Nancy Emmond 14 

Gr  2 Jen Mowat 26 

Gr. 2/3 Alexa May 19 

Gr. 3/4   Jenny Chan 22 

Gr. 4 Maude Patry 23 

Gr. 5/6 A Lise Dupont 30 

Gr. 5/6 B Sarah Terry - LTO 27 

Gr. 5/6 C Antoine Newhouse 31 

Gr. 7 A                         Mishi Prokop 210 

Gr. 7 B Ani Anastasi 209 

Gr. 8 Martin St-Pierre 206 

Extended French   

Gr  4 Michele Weber 301 

Gr. 5/6  Erin Kittask 25 

Gr. 6/7 Effie Ko - LTO 306 

Gr. 8     TBA 205 



 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

   

Gifted 4/5 A Flora Chen 305 

Gifted 4/5 B TBA 304 

Gifted 5/6  TBA 303 

Gifted 6/7 Kevin Misner 307 

Gifted 7/8 TBA 103 

ASD - PRIM TBA 109 

ASD - JR TBA 108 

MART/CBRM   Ingrid Thomsen 10/107 

CBRM  Patrick Darkhor 107/23 

Core French Suzy Lennox 104 

Science Natasha Garda 110 

Phys. Ed (JR/INT)/Health Maria Oliveira  SH Gym 

Phys. Ed (PR)/Health April Hodgins WF Gym 

Phys Ed. (Kindie/Prim) TBA 51/WF Gym 

Music Jr/Int Frank Caruso 203 

Music PR/Int Abby Pierce 204 

Library  Tara Zwolinski   Library 

Support Staff Positions Name  

SNA Lina Fiorillo/Lori McKenzie  

E.A./ Spec Ed Dexter Ambon 108 

E.A./.5 Shawn Bassett 10 

CYW Lisa Draper 109 

Swimming Instructor Sandra Gothreau   Pool 

Swimming Instructor Jeff Aishford Pool 



 
 

 

 

 

     

 

 

Kindergarten Play Day is Thursday June 21 
 

Primary Play Day is on Friday June 22nd. 
 
 
Activities: parachute games, face paint, sports, pet 
rock painting, chalks/bubbles/hula hoops and more! 
 
 
Teachers and older students will be operating various 
events with students moving from station to station. 
 
 
Kindergarten Play Day will be either morning or 
afternoon on the 21st, depending on the class. . Primary 
Play Day will take place in the afternoon on the 22nd.  
 
Parents and Guardians: watch for a letter to come 
home about Play Day soon! 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ava Desautels-Barr had Ms. Frost’s class in Room 202 baking in celebration of Pride 

month, sharing with her classmates her Grandmother’s love of baking as part of her 

independent project! 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 SAC 
 

Happy end of the school year from your School Advisory Council 

Executive, 

  

Thanks to all we helped turn our Duke Creator Fair into a fun, 

successful event! As with all other events we organize, the Creator 

Fair would not have been possible without the commitment and 

help from the Duke staff, the parent volunteers who organized and 

planned the event, the volunteers who gave their time to paint 

faces, flip burgers, help the kids create art (and more!), our 

community vendors who supported our event, and everyone who 

came to enjoy themselves on such a beautiful day! 

    

Have you considered running to be a member of SAC executive? 

Elections will be held in September at the first SAC meeting of the 

school year. If you want to join SAC Exec, or volunteer in general, 

you’ll need your police check – if you start the process now you 

should be able to hit the ground rolling in September. More details 

about the process and how to apply can be found on our SAC 

website www.dukesac.ca 

  

Our Need to Read (NTR) newsletter contains updates, school info, 

and important dates. Not receiving it? Then visit www.dukesac.ca to 

sign up! 

http://www.dukesac.ca/
http://www.dukesac.ca/


 
 

  

We wish you a fantastic summer and look forward to seeing you all 

in September! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Creator Fair 

Saturday fun was the order of the day back on the 8th as the SAC sponsored the Duke 

Creator Fair. Kids played in bouncy castles, we enjoyed a barbeque and ice cream, 

observed 3-D printing and milk bag mattress-making, demonstration, built bird feeders and 

learned about robotics. A great day all around! 

 

          

 

 

                

 

 



 
 

       

 

 

 

Duke Rules on the Track and in the Field! 
 

Duke was well represented at the City Track and Field Championships on the 12th of June. 

31 students competed at Birchmount Stadium – a tremendous number! And they walked 

away with an impressive bounty of hardware: 

 

Jayda Darroch - 3 gold medals! (Grade Six 200, 400 and relay) 

Damian Leweicki took the gold in Grade 7 Triple Jump 

Morgan Lille –finished first in the Grade Five 400 

Grade 6 Girls (Jayda Darroch, Kaitlyn MacConnell, Peyton Docherty and Charlotte Berry) 

won gold in the relay 

Isabelle Cos – silver in the 1500 

Justin Marshall won silver in the Shot Put  

Girls’ grade 8 relay team (Jada Walsh, Lily Stock, Georgia Worton-Young and Ashanaya 

Lohnes-Hoyte) took silver 

Ben Armstrong captured bronze in the Grade 6 Triple Jump   

Grade 6 Girls and the Grade 7 Boys - CONFERENCE CHAMPIONS!  

 

                         



 
 

        
 

 

Grade 4- 6 Track and Field Team 

 

 
 

 

Grade 7 and 8 Track and Field Team 
 

 



 
 

 
 

 

 



 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 



 
 

Camp Wahanowin Trip 

 

Our grade 8’s had a great time over 4 days participating in water sports, wilderness 

exploration, outdoor problem-solving challenges and group dynamics. Thanks to Ms. 

Oliveira for organizing and to Ms. Austin, Mr. Aishford, Ms. McKenzie and Mr. Gambacort for 

helping to supervise. 

 

       

 

 

            

 

 



 
 

                                                 

 

                               

            

 

                       

 



 
 

     Music Corner       
What an Amazing musical year for Duke students, both in and out of the classroom! 

Our choirs just had their final celebrations of the year as we remembered our performances at the Winter 

Concert, the TDSB Non-Competitive Choral Festival, Music Monday, Nuit Blanche, the Sing Acapella Festival 

and our June Arts Assembly. 

 

Guitar Group and Nouveau Ensemble had a successful year with performances at our Nuit Blanch Evening 

and June Arts Assembly. Both these ensembles will continue in the new school year and students are 

encouraged to come out and be a part of these dynamic groups for more performance opportunities. 

 

The instrumental programs at Duke are alive and well. Band, Strings and Duke's Ukes all had successful 

performances throughout the year. At our Winter Concert and Nuit Blanche Evening. Duke's Uke will attend 

Uke Day on June 14th along with 400 other uke players from across the city. 

We would like to acknowledge the talent and hard work Duke students put into their performances at our Bi-

annual talent show in April. A special thank you to Angie Law for her constant support, expertise, and 

dedication in helping to produce our high quality shows. 

 

Next year, once again, Duke of Connaught will be producing a Musical (to be announced in the new school 

year)! If you would like to audition for next year’s musical, please have a song ready for audition in 

September. 

 

In addition to the Orff, recorder, ukulele, guitar and vocal programs in our music classrooms, once again we 

had Global Music Education kits in the classroom. Students had the opportunity to learn about and explore 

the music of India, Cuba and Brazil. This Global Music opportunity will continue next year as we will be 

receiving the West African and Cuban/Brazilian kits. 

 

A final thank you from Mr. Caruso and Ms. Pierce to the Duke Community for your continued support of the 

arts programs at Duke!  

Keep Singing and Playing Duke!  

 
Uke Day at Wilkinson! 



 
 

Nuit Blanche 
 

Music, Drama, environmental films Inquiry, food – all of these were part of Duke’s annual 

Nuit Blanche. Thanks to the students and teachers for sharing and to our parents and 

guardians who came out to support it! 

 

 

         

 

 

             

 

 

                          



 
 

 

June 6: Arts Assembly 

It was a time to celebrate Duke’s creative side during two assemblies. Thanks to Ms. 

Pierce and Mr. Caruso for their hard work in making it happen, and to all of our talented 

performers! 

 

 

 

 
 



 
 

Folk Fest 

Our Folk Dance Club was at their high-stepping finest at East York Collegiate. Thanks to 

Ms. Xu and Ms. Parisi for supervising! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

Student Vote 

Students in grades 4 to 8 got a change to see how democracy works with participation 

in Student Vote. They experienced what it’s like to exercise the basic democratic principal 

of being able to cast a ballot in an election. This coincided with the Provincial Election on 

the 8th of June. This included an all-candidates meeting for the riding of Toronto-Danforth. 

 

 

 

         

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

Library News 

This summer please be sure to check out the Toronto Public Library.  There are many 

wonderful programs available for Kids and Families including “Leading to Reading” which is 

a free program for children in grades 1 to 6 who would like help with their reading as well as 

Sophie’s Studio Workshops which offers hands-on creative workshops that promote 

creativity and writing. 

Please be sure to visit www.torontopubliclibrary.ca for more details. 

Additionally, the Ontario Library Association Forest of Reading Kid Committee has a 

recommended reading list which can be found at: 

http://www.accessola.org/web/Documents/OLA/Forest/Resources/2018/Kid%20Commit

tee%20List%202018.pdf  

Some of the recommended books include: 

   

 

Remember, you can always access the TDSB Virtual Library where there are many 

wonderful Fiction and Non-Fiction texts available.  To access the TDSB Virtual Library type 

“TDSB Virtual Library” into your search engine.  It should be one of the first results.  Be sure 

you have a TDSB LearnMark at home so that you have the correct login and passwords to 

access the various materials.  Your child can pick up a LearnMark at the library or email 

Mrs. Zwolinski at tara.zwolinski@tdsb.on.ca.  

http://www.torontopubliclibrary.ca/
http://www.accessola.org/web/Documents/OLA/Forest/Resources/2018/Kid%20Committee%20List%202018.pdf
http://www.accessola.org/web/Documents/OLA/Forest/Resources/2018/Kid%20Committee%20List%202018.pdf
mailto:tara.zwolinski@tdsb.on.ca


 
 

School Beautification: Mural Projects 

Over the past month artists and students have been busy on separate projects to beautify our 

halls and the washrooms. The work is astounding, as you can see. We esecially would like to thank 

visiting artist Allycia Ucello for working with the primary students and to our other visitng designers, 

artists and parents who worked on the washroom project:  Dawn Chapman, Ellie Arscott, Katy 

Dockrill, Laura Watson, Janna Segal, Deborah Shore and Carl Kumaradas. 

 

 

      

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

      

 

 

      

 

 

           

 



 
 

Around the School. . . 

        

Keegan Valentine represented Duke of                          Warming up before “Sing!” part of Vocal Music 

Connaught at the annual TDSB Student Spring               Education Day 

 concert. 

           

                 The winners of the Great Debate!                                                  The Book Fair was busy! 

 

 

 Urban Voices: congratulations to Divya  Sengar and Sarah Javed, who had their poems “Hold On” and 

“Frustrated” included in this year’s Urban Voices collection. Divya presented her piece at a celebration at John 

English public School on the 5th of this monrh. 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Hold On 

- By Divya Sengar 

 

Hold on to your memories 

Even if you don’t know why 

Hold on to every moment 

Even if you want to cry 

Hold on to your adventures 

Even if you’re scared to death 

Hold on to everything 

Even if you’re out of breath 

Hold on to your hope 

Even when you’ve given up 

Hold on 

 

Hold on to every word 

Even if you have no voice 

Hold on to your courage 

Even if you have no choice 

Hold on to your actions 

Even if you have to try 

But, hold on to your memories 

For someone will show you why 

 

 

 

Frustrated 

-by Sarah Javed 

 

It was difficult 

To be patient on day 

My heart was like 

a dog gone stray. 

 

I took a deep breath 

to calm myself down 

Soon I’ll be the best chef 

there is in town. 

 

I will crack he shell 

by tapping with my spoon 

the yolk spills out 

very, very soon. 

 

It was sticky. 

It was gooey. 

It was a feeling 

I’d never felt before 

It was absolutely kablooey. 

 

If you face obstacles 

along the way, 

you have to keep on trying 

every single day. 

 

I will never give up, 

until I win 

the golden measuring cup. 

I just have to believe 

and anything  

 I can achieve. 

 



 
 

 

Eco School News/World Environment Day 

The school participated in the final Platinum audit on June 4th. The assessor came away 

impressed with several of our initiatives, including the two waste audits and our 

commitment to environmental education in the classroom. We expect the results of the 

audit shortly. 

 

Ms. Trentadue’s Grade 4 gifted class held a marketplace on World Environment Day 

called “Duke’s Dazzling Deals”. They created products for sale while being environmentally 

responsible. A fine example of green entrepreneurship! 

 

       

 

       

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

 


